BERRY POMEROY PARISH COUNCIL.

Minutes of the Meeting of Berry Pomeroy Parish Council on 

Thursday 4th April 2019 at 7.30pm in the Village Hall.
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Cllr J Mills (Chairman)

Cllr N Boughton


The meeting noted that it was not quorate and items were for noting only, to be approved at the next meeting.
County Cllr J Hawkins
County Councillor J Hodgson
District Councillor J Birch

District Councillor J Pennington

Also present Mrs T Rowe, Clerk to the Parish Council.
1.  (04.19)   APOLOGIES: were received from Cllr G Bennett, Cllr M Hannaford, 

Cllr D Hooper, Cllr S Misselbrook, Cllr M Perring and District Cllr J Green.
2. (04.19)  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST.
There were none.
3. (04.19)  MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 

The minutes of the Parish Council held on 7th March 2019 were agreed as a true record and were signed by the Chairman with the following amendment:- minute 7.(03.19) page 3 – the loss of the local bus service was only at weekends with reduced hours during the week.
4. (04.19)      MATTERS ARISING: 
a) No Right Turn at True Street– Still nothing to report on this matter; a meeting with highways officers was awaited.  

b) Bus Shelter in Dukes Road – The Clerk would chase the County Council officer (Mark Phillips) as to whether funds were available for a new shelter in Dukes Road as this shelter was in a terrible state.
c) Parkfield Close Play Area.
Signed Heads of Terms had been sent to South Hams District Council and their reply was awaited with the next steps.
5. (04.19) BERRY POMEROY PUBLIC FIELD.
The Clerk had invited a representative from the school to attend the Parish Council meeting but had not received a reply.
Cllr Boughton had inspected the field and the grass was well cut but the barrier to the entrance on the pavement needed replacing; the Clerk would report this to Devon County Council.

The hedge along from the public gate needed trimming back and the Clerk would ask the lengthsman to do this.  The Clerk would also contact the school again.

6. (04.19) POLICE.
There was no Police report.  
7. (04.19) NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN.
Cllr Birch asked the meeting if Berry Pomeroy Parish Council would be interested in joining with the Totnes Neighbourhood Plan.  Cllr Misselbrook had shown Totnes Neighbourhood Plan group the work done so far by Berry Pomeroy which they had found of interest.  Cllr Birch offered to make enquiries with officers at the District Council as to whether the two groups could join up.
8. (04.19) REPORTS.
Report of District Councillor John Birch.

Cllr Birch told the meeting that Weston Community Hall had been found to belong to the housing association LiveWest (formerly DCH) and not South Hams District Council.  LiveWest were now in discussions with Bridgetown Alive, who were to run the hall under a five year lease and it was hoped that the hall would be reopened very soon.
Report of District Councillor Trevor Pennington.

Cllr Pennington told the meeting that he had attended a HATOC meeting recently at which the Littlehempston Cycle Path had been discussed.
Cllr Pennington also reported that the District Council was holding discussions with West Devon Borough Council over the merger of the two District Council’s headquarters and the sale of Follaton House.

Cllr Hodgson arrived at 7.55pm

Report of County Councillor Jacqi Hodgson.

Cllr Hodgson circulated copies of her report to the meeting and noted three key points:- 

1) The County Council’s Children’s Services had noted an alarming rise in self-harming among 8-9 year old girls and Cllr Hodgson felt that it was important that everyone was made aware of this.

2) Separate to the pothole safety fund there was £90,000 from Highways to spend on road repairs and Cllr Hodgson had visited the area with the Highways officer and had identified a list of sites for repair.  Cllr Hodgson would be attending a cabinet meeting in the next week where more money for repairs might be announced.

3) At the recent Totnes & District Traffic & Transport Forum, the District Council’s Environmental Health officer’s proposed Air Quality Management Action Plan for Totnes was outlined by James Kershaw.

Although this plan had already been consulted on publicly, James Kershaw was willing to accept further views and thoughts on this plan over the next month. The plan would go before the Full District Council meeting in May/June for adoption.  Cllr Hodgson added that she would bring a large map of Berry Pomeroy Parish to look at the True Street junction to the next meeting.
Cllr Hawkins arrived at 8:07 pm

Cllr Boughton asked Cllr Hodgson if the pedestrian crossing at the bottom of the hill into Totnes was being taken away altogether.  Cllr Hodgson explained that just the lights were being removed; it would become a zebra crossing.
Cllr Hodgson went on to add that the proposal to buy up the ten worst polluted properties and use them as business premises was not a real option, however it would be possible for the Parish Council to pay for their own pollution monitors at a cost of £20 each. 
Report of County Councillor Jonathan Hawkins.
Cllr Hawkins reported that it would be possible for Berry Pomeroy Village Hall to put forward a grant application to the Investing in Devon Fund to cover their architect/planning fees and he would send details to the Clerk.
Cllr Hawkins would chase Mark Phillips at Devon County Council over the possible funding for the bus shelter in Dukes Road.
9. (04.19)   PLANNING.
No planning applications had been received.
10. (04.19) FINANCE 
Payments.
The following items were approved for payment at the meeting:- 

                                                                                                                 £

          Mrs T Rowe - Clerk net salary for March 2019 -  


156.76



      Printer ink






    8.94



      Paper







    6.46


      
      Clerk’s Office allowance – March 



    9.00











    181.16

HMRC  -  March
   



   
                                     39.20

South Hams District Council – Payroll Services 2018/19


    120.00

Stephen Holley – Lengthsman services 23/01 & 13/03/19


      70.00

Devon Association of Local Councils – Annual Subscription

    246.60

Bank Balances

Balance on Business A/C   25th March 2019                   
                   £5,921.49

Balance on Savings A/C     2nd July 2018                                              £4,221.04

       £10,142.53

11. (04.19)  CORRESPONDENCE.
The following items of correspondence had been received:-
1) 1) Details from Devon Communities Together of Devon Rural Futures Conference on June 28th 2019 at The Boniface Centre, Crediton from 10:00 – 16:00

2) Temporary Traffic Notice - Pennball Cross To A381 Near Red Post Cross, Berry Pomeroy (TTRO1929686) for a Western Power Installation 11th – 14th June 2019.
3) From South Hams District Council details of the Waste and Recycling Bank Holiday Dates.
4) From the Rural Services Network  - details of their Time for a Rural Strategy Campaign.
5) Next Devon Community Resilience Forum - Thursday the 13th June at Bishops Nympton Parish Hall.
6) From South Hams District Council an explanation of Purdah - What it is and what you need to know!
7) From South Hams District Council a link to the Joint Local Plan Inspector’s report.
8) From Devon Highways details of future resurfacing works for 2019/20 – They were planning to resurface a section of the A385 (to the East of Longcombe Cross Garden Centre).  Resurfacing this section of road would involve closing the A385 and setting up a signed a diversion route.  There was no date for this work as yet.
9) From South Hams District Council Monitoring Officer Advice for Parish and Town Councils - Standards, Codes and Registers for the new Council term.
10) From South Hams District Council details of their launch of a new website for Neighbourhood Planning Groups, designed to be more user friendly and informative. 
12. (04.19) HIGHWAYS & FOOTPATHS.
There were still a large number of potholes outside the new development at Great Court Farm; Cllr Hodgson would report these again.
The meeting noted with regret recent press reports that developers were “netting” trees to stop birds nesting.

13. (04.19) BUSINESS AT DISCRETION OF THE CHAIR – (For noting only). 
The Chairman read out a letter of resignation from the Clerk who had given one month’s notice from 30th March 2019.  The Clerk would arrange to advertise the post.
14. (03.19) NEXT MEETING
9th May 2019 in the Village Hall from 7.00 pm to include the Annual Parish Meeting and Annual Parish Council meeting
The meeting closed at 8.30 pm
Signed ……………………………… 9th May 2019   (Cllr J Mills, Chairman) 
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